Dear [insert target name]

I am extremely concerned to hear of further prison killings in northern Brazil between January 14th and 15th. 26 men were killed and another nine severely injured during a riot between criminal gangs in Alcaçuz prison in Nisia Floresta. The harrowing stories of these men’s’ deaths, including being burned to death and beheaded, demands action That such violence has happened just days after the deaths of over 90 other prisoners in Manaus and Amazonas is unacceptable.  I urge you as [target name] to ensure a prompt, thorough and impartial investigation into the killing of these people and to bring those suspected of criminal responsibility to justice. 

I am also alarmed by the reaction and public statements of some of the authorities regarding the recent violence and deaths. For example, the Secretary for Prison Administration in Amazonas stated “What did you want? There were no priests here, only criminals” (Queria o que? Ali não tinha padre, tinha criminoso); and the National Secretary for Youth Bruno Julio stated that “They should have killed more. There should be one massacre every week.” That those who died are prisoners is no excuse for allowing them to experience grave human rights abuses. These attitudes feed impunity for abuses and cannot be tolerated. I ask you to publically denounce and criticize these statements.

The overcrowding Brazil’s prisons is well documented. Prisons in Rio Grande do Norte state has capacity to hold 3,500 prisoners but holds over 8000. Amazonas can accommodate 3100 prisoners but holds over 10,000. This over-crowding alongside the gang affiliations is a recipe for disaster. The deaths of over 120 people in less than three weeks signals a national prison crisis. The National Justice Council and the National Mechanism on the Prevention of Torture denounced the degrading and inhumane conditions prisons and called on the authorities to take urgent action, but nothing has been done to date. I call you as [target name] to adopt immediate measures to prevent other possible imminent riots and killings in the prison system. I also urge you to implement the recommendations made by the National Mechanism on the Prevention of Torture and the recommendations made by the UN Special Rapporteur on Torture in its report on its mission to Brazil. 

